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1 	 | 	 INTRODUCTION

Like	politics,	faith	is	not	generally	considered	a	suitable	subject	for	dinner-	party	conversation.	That	faith	in	the	public	
realm	is	about	both	religion	and	politics	make	this	highly	charged	territory.	(Dinham	&	Lowndes,	2009,	p.	1;	emphasis	in	
original)Faith	is	a	deeply	personal	or	“touchy”	matter	for	many	people,	and	sociopolitical	sensitivities	regarding	religion	
are	legion.	These	often	come	to	the	fore	when	faith	community	involvement	in	public	service	delivery	is	under	discussion	
(Jochum	et	al.,	2007).	One	might	therefore	expect	that	introducing	such	issues	into	research	involving	highly	vulnerable	
people	might	complicate	the	research	dynamic,	and	perhaps	even	risk	aggravating	raw	nerves	when	people	are	in	the	
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Abstract
Positionality	 has	 long	 been	 a	 preoccupation	 for	 qualitative	 researchers	 within	
and	beyond	geography.	Reflexive	assessments	of	positionality	typically	examine	
the	ways	 in	which	a	 researcher's	 sociodemographic	 identifiers	 such	as	gender,	
age,	ethnicity,	dis/ability,	sexuality,	and/or	the	intersections	between	these	affect	
research	encounters,	processes,	and	outcomes.	Religion	rarely	 features	 in	such	
interrogations,	and	then	usually	only	in	relation	to	participants’	ethnic	or	racial	
affiliations.	 Drawing	 on	 experiences	 conducting	 a	 study	 exploring	 the	 role	 of	
faith-	based	organisations	in	welfare	provision	for	homeless	people	in	the	UK,	this	
paper	focuses	on	the	related	(but	not	synonymous)	issue	of	metaphysical	stance,	
that	is,	belief	or	non-	belief	in	the	existence	of	God(s).	It	argues	that	metaphysical	
stance	should	be	regarded	as	a	sui generis	aspect	of	positionality,	which	fits	into	
none	of	the	identity	categories	typically	considered	but	is	deserving	of	separate	
analysis	with	respect	to	its	ethical	and	practical	implications.	Further	to	this,	it	
contends	that	extreme	diplomacy	and	discretion	are	required	when	exploring	is-
sues	as	 inherently	value-	laden	as	 the	moral	 frameworks	underpinning	welfare	
approaches.	This	is	especially	true	when	participants’	views	divide	in	part	along	
theist/atheist	lines,	such	that	religious	and	policy	“literacy”	are	valuable	attrib-
utes	for	researchers	negotiating	these	sensitive	terrains	in	the	field.
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midst	of	traumatic	situations.	Drawing	on	our	experiences	during	a	large-	scale	qualitative	study	exploring	the	role	of	
faith-	based	organisations	(FBOs)	in	the	provision	of	services	for	homeless	people	in	the	UK,	this	paper	notes	that	explicit	
consideration	of	faith/religion	did	indeed	alter	the	research	dynamic,	but	in	some	quite	unanticipated	ways.

Most	significantly,	the	study	highlighted	the	influence	that	research	team	members’	metaphysical	stance	–		belief	or	
non-	belief	in	the	existence	of	God(s)	–		had	not	just	on	the	data	collection	process	but	also	various	audiences’	reception	
of	the	findings.	These	experiences	chimed	to	some	extent	with	observations	made	by	a	few	other	scholars	regarding	reli-
gious	identity	when	studying	the	geographies	of	religion.	Our	experiences	nevertheless	led	us	to	conclude	that	metaphys-
ical	position	–		which	is	closely	related	to	but	not	synonymous	with	religious	identity/ies	–		might	potentially	be	regarded	
as	a	sui generis	aspect	of	positionality	that	fits	into	none	of	the	sociodemographic	and	other	identity	categories	typically	
considered	by	geographers	and	social	scientists	more	generally	but	requires	separate	analysis	with	respect	to	its	ethical	
and	practical	implications	in	research.

At	this	point	it	is	apposite	to	emphasise	a	key	distinction	between,	first,	a	person's	fundamental	orientation	towards	
belief	or	non-	belief	in	God(s)	–		that	is,	their	metaphysical	stance	as	either	theist	or	atheist	–		and	second,	which	particular	
form	or	manifestation	of	God(s)	they	believe	in	(or	have	rejected	a	belief	in).	For	the	purposes	of	the	argument	presented	
here,	the	latter	is	considered	“secondary”	(in	a	logical	not	pejorative	sense)	to	the	former.	We	are	not	suggesting	that	spe-
cific	religious	identities	or	affiliations,	which	are	themselves	fluid,	embodied,	and	performed	in	myriad	different	ways,	are	
unimportant	(see	below	for	further	discussion	regarding	the	complex	nuances	of	these).	Rather,	we	propose	that	meta-
physical	position	is	of	a	different	order	and	nature	to	specific	faith	identity/ies,	and	to	other	more	commonly	documented	
sociodemographic	positionality	markers	(such	as	age,	gender,	and	class).	This	sets	us	in	direct	opposition	to	Tse	(2013),	for	
example,	who	denies	the	duality	between	the	“religious”	and	the	“secular”	that	we	foreground	(see	also	Bailey	et	al.,	2009).

The	paper	comprises	a	further	six	sections.	The	first	provides	an	overview	of	academic	literature	on	reflexivity,	draw-
ing	particular	attention	to	the	key	axes	of	debate	regarding	the	influence	of	researcher	positionality	and	values	on	qual-
itative	research,	and	reviewing	the	(limited)	extent	to	and	manner	in	which	metaphysical	position	and	religious	identity	
have	been	considered	within	human	geography	scholarship.	This	is	followed	by	a	brief	account	of	the	aims	and	methods	
of	the	empirical	study	referred	to	throughout	the	remainder	of	the	paper.	The	third	and	fourth	sections	share	insights	
from	our	experiences	during	the	study,	which	engaged	explicitly	with	the	sensitive	subject	of	faith	affiliation,	encoun-
tered	 during	 interactions	 with	 homelessness	 service	 user	 and	 professional	 stakeholder	 participants.	The	 penultimate	
section	reflects	on	the	ways	in	which	our	different	metaphysical	stances	affected	the	conduct	and	reception	of	the	study.	
The	paper	concludes	with	broad	reflections	regarding	the	significance	of	these	findings	and	potential	implications	for	
debates	about	scholarship	and	research	practice.

2 	 | 	 POSITIONALITY, FAITH, AND VALUES

Discussions	 about	 positionality	 have	 been	 central	 to	 debates	 about	 reflexivity	 within	 social	 science,	 and	 a	 particular	
preoccupation	for	geographers,	for	many	years	(Sidaway,	2002).	Broadly	speaking,	reflexivity	might	be	defined	as	the	
self-	critical	introspection	and	self-	conscious	analytical	scrutiny	of	the	self	as	researcher	(England,	1994).	It	has	long	been	
accepted	within	academe	that	social	scientists	should	be	reflexively	conscious	of	the	way	that	different	“facets	of	the	self”	
(Rose,	1997)	influence	the	thinking,	doing,	and	evaluation	of	qualitative	research	(Corlett	&	Mavin,	2017).	Reflexivity	has	
also	come	to	be	understood	as	the	practice	of	“locating”	oneself	in	research	and	identifying	the	characteristics	of	self	and	
position	as	part	of	a	broader	concern	with	the	power	of	a	text	and	scope	of	its	representation	(Nast,	1994;	Olson,	2008).	
The	work	of	feminist	and	other	critical	geographers	was	especially	influential	in	highlighting	the	importance	of	reflex-
ivity	 in	thinking	through	the	ways	 in	which	a	researcher's	various	 identities	and	“situated	knowledges”	might	shape	
research	encounters,	processes,	and	outcomes	(see	e.g.,	England,	1994;	Haraway,	1988;	Herod,	1999;	Kobayashi,	2003;	
McDowell,	1992;	Nast,	1994;	Rose,	1997;	Wolf,	1996).

Literature	on	positionality	typically	discusses	the	influence	of	key	demographic	or	social	identifiers	and	tends	to	focus	
almost	exclusively	on	characteristics	such	as:	gender	(Chiswell	&	Wheeler,	2016;	Kusek	&	Smiley,	2014),	age	(McGarry,	
2016;	Tarrant,	2014),	ethnicity/race	(Carter	et	al.,	2014;	Fisher,	2015),	class	(Ganga	&	Scott,	2006;	Mellor	et	al.,	2014),	dis/
ability	(Brown	&	Boardman,	2011;	Tregaskis	&	Goodley,	2005),	sexuality	(De	Feliciantonio,	2017;	Kaspar	&	Landolt,	2016),	
and/or	 the	 intersections	 between	 these	 categories	 (Caretta	 &	 Jokinen,	 2016;	 Carstensen-	Egwuom,	 2014;	 Muhammed	
et	al.,	2015).	Perhaps	surprisingly,	religion	tends	not	to	feature	explicitly	in	accounts	of	researcher	positionality	unless	in	
direct	association	with	participants’	ethnic	or	racial	affiliations	(see	e.g.,	Sanghera	&	Thapar-	Bjorkert,	2008).	Historically,	
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geographers	have	rarely	written	about	their	own	positions	in	the	production	of	knowledge	about	religious	subjects,	or	
how	these	might	relate	to	broader	concerns	about	the	construction	of	knowledge	(Hopkins,	2009;	Olson,	2008).

There	are	however	a	few	important	exceptions	to	this	general	state	of	affairs,	located	largely	within	geographies	of	
religion,	a	subdiscipline	that	has	been	reinvigorated	with	renewed	interest	in	the	spaces,	practices,	and	politics	of	religion	
and	spirituality	(Maddrell	&	Scriven,	2016).	Kong	(2001)	is	often	credited	with	having	galvanised	this	rebirth	with	her	
famous	lament	that	religion	had	been	neglected	vis-	à-	vis	other	identity-	based	categories	(such	as	race,	class,	and	gender)	
in	geographical	discourse	and	analysis.	Some	of	this	scholarship	offers	new	ways	of	framing	“the	religious”	and	“the	
secular”	(see	e.g.,	Asad,	2003;	Taylor,	2007).	A	parallel	body	of	work	has	examined	the	role	of	faith	communities	in	the	
provision	of	welfare	in	what	some	commentators	consider	to	be	an	increasingly	“postsecular”	context	involving	“rap-
prochement”	between	stakeholders	with	and	without	faith	(see	e.g.,	Beaumont	&	Baker,	2011;	Cloke	&	Beaumont,	2012;	
Cloke	et	al.,	2013,	2020).

While	the	literature	explicitly	addressing	religious	positionality	could	hardly	be	described	as	voluminous,	some	schol-
ars	within	the	geographies	of	religion	subdiscipline	have	highlighted	differences	in	the	faith	identities	of	researchers	and	
research	participants,	albeit	without	necessarily	reflecting	deeply	on	their	implications.	In	most	cases	these	comments	
are	made	only	in	passing	and,	in	general,	the	focus	is	on	the	impact	of	specific	religious	identities	rather	than	metaphys-
ical	positionality.	Hopkins	(2007,	2009),	for	example,	comments	on	the	differences	between	him	as	a	White	non-	Muslim	
(who	during	fieldwork	sometimes	identified	himself	as	agnostic	and	other	times	as	atheist)	and	the	young	Muslim	men	
involved	in	his	research	in	Scotland,	most	of	whom	had	a	Pakistani	or	South	Asian	heritage.	He	explained	that	the	young	
men	involved	often	asked	or	made	assumptions	about	his	positionality	–		assuming	that	that	he	must	be	affiliated	with	a	
Christian	church	and	asking	whether	he	was	Protestant	or	Catholic.	Olson’s	(2008)	account	of	her	fieldwork	during	an	
ethnographic	study	of	lived	religion	in	the	Peruvian	Andes	is	somewhat	more	revealing,	in	that	she	recalls	that	openness	
about	her	religious	identity,	which	she	describes	as	“more	a	cultural	than	a	practicing	Catholic,”	allowed	her	to	witness	
more	of	the	everyday	tensions	between	Catholics	and	Evangelicals	in	the	region	than	may	otherwise	have	been	the	case.	
She	notes	that	her	religious	sameness	or	difference	had	less	effect	on	access	than	she	had	anticipated,	however;	Catholics	
expressed	no	greater	obligation	to	contribute	to	the	study	than	did	Evangelicals.	This	leaves	open	the	question,	of	course,	
whether	an	atheist	may	have	had	a	different	experience	from	a	“cultural	Catholic.”

Interestingly,	when	reflecting	on	 the	 influence	of	 faith	vis-	à-	vis	other	aspects	of	her	positionality,	Maddrell	 (2009)	
recalls	that	the	process	of	being	reflexive	about	her	Christian	faith	–		which	she	felt	necessary	during	a	study	of	the	rela-
tionship	between	bereavement	practices	and	expressions	of	belief	associated	with	the	Witness	Cairn1	in	Scotland	–		had	
felt	more	difficult	than	had	been	the	case	when	acknowledging	other	aspects	of	her	positionality	in	previous	studies.	She	
recalls	that	it	felt	appropriate	to	acknowledge	that	her	own	experience	of	bereavement	had	contributed	to	her	research	
interest	in	the	subject;	she	felt	similarly	obliged	to	acknowledge	place	affiliation	when	part	of	a	comparative	study	was	
based	near	her	childhood	home.	Maddrell	acknowledged	that	she	shared	some	of	the	faith-	based	practices	referred	to	
in	the	Witness	Cairn	study,	but	emphasised	that	she	did	not	want	to	give	a	“false	impression	that	there	was	equal	ease	
in	the	‘disclosure’	in	each	of	these	instances”	(2009,	p.	682).	While	Maddrell	does	not	spell	out	the	reasons	for	this,	her	
observations	imply	that	reflexivity	regarding	faith	positionality	is	of	a	different	order	than	positionality	associated	with	
other	very	personal	matters	such	as	bereavement.

Closest	to	the	subject	matter	of	this	paper,	and	capturing	more	the	challenges	relating	to	religious	“sameness”	rather	
than	difference,	is	Williams’	(2017)	account	of	the	ethical	and	practical	dilemmas	encountered	when	conducting	residen-
tial	ethnography	in	a	Pentecostal	Christian	abstinence-	based	therapeutic	community	in	the	UK.	Williams	(2017)	reflects	
on	the	impact	that	his	Christian	positionality	had	on	negotiation	of	access	to	the	community,	wherein	he	had	to	demon-
strate	cultural	competence	by	successfully	passing	a	series	of	“legitimacy	and	belief	tests”	as	staff	and	residents	sought	to	
ascertain	the	motives	underpinning	and	intended	use	of	his	research.	His	experiences	also	highlighted	the	ethical	com-
plexities	that	arise	when	a	researcher,	by	nature	of	his	or	her	religious	identity,	is	assumed	to	be	an	“insider.”	Williams	
recounts,	for	example,	being	confronted	with	uncomfortable	“mixed	loyalties”	when	his	failure	to	express	objection	to	
disciplinary	practices	implied	tacit	tolerance	with	them.

Perhaps	the	most	detailed	articulation	of	relevant	matters	in	the	extant	literature	is	Bailey	et	al.’s	(2009)	paper	titled	
“Three	geographers	 in	an	archive.”	These	authors	reflect	on	how	their	metaphysical	positionalities	and	theo-	political	
convictions	–		Bailey	with	a	history	of	 involvement	with	different	Christian	denominations	and	organisations,	Harvey	
an	 atheist,	 and	 Brace	 with	 an	 “ambivalent	 relationship”	 with	 organised	 religion	 –		 affected	 their	 selection	 and	 inter-
pretation	of	archival	material	when	conducting	collaborative	historical	research	into	Methodist	communities	in	19th-	
century	 Cornwall.	They	 document	 what	 they	 describe	 as	 a	 “series	 of	 agreements,	 disagreements,	 acquiescences	 and	
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compromises,”	based	in	part	but	not	solely	on	their	different	beliefs	about	the	plausibility	of	theism,	and	argue	that	this	
enriched	their	interpretive	reconstruction	of	the	religious	past	(Bailey	et	al.,	2009,	p.	267).

Bailey	et	al.’s	paper	is	especially	notable	in	being	one	of	the	only	contributions	that	focuses	on	these	issues	in	depth	
and,	crucially,	explores	the	impact	of	metaphysical	positionality	rather	than	simply	religious	affiliation.	However,	it	is	
to	our	mind	deeply	problematic	in	a	number	of	respects.	In	particular,	the	moral	certainty	and	intellectual	superiority	
assumed	by	Bailey	makes	for	troubling	reading.	Consider,	for	example,	Bailey's	assertion	that	he	is	innocent	of	“partisan	
reportage	…	precisely	because	of	theological	convictions”	(p.	259).	This	contention	goes	unchallenged	by	his	colleagues,	
with	the	atheist	Harvey	instead	recalling	being	“inflamed,”	“disgruntled,”	and	rendered	“indignant”	by	some	of	the	study	
findings	(p.	262),	and	the	sceptic	Brace	praising	Bailey	for	his	didactic	success	in	teaching	her	that	she	must	“have	faith	
that	people	have	faith”	(p.	265).	Bailey	asserts	his	faculty	to	“explain	the	worldviews	and	theologies”	perceived	in	the	
archival	data	whilst	simultaneously	criticising	his	colleagues	for	holding	him	(and	the	data)	“accountable	for	the	rea-
sonableness	of	Christian	faith”	(p.	263).	The	overall	effect	is	a	curiously	unbalanced	paper	that	appears	to	“inadvertently	
place	religious	views	on	a	pedestal”	(p.	258),	despite	Harvey's	exhortations	that	scholars	must	avoid	doing	so,	which	he	
contends	is	a	risk	when	religious	perspectives	are	ignored.	We	are	also	uncomfortable	with	the	use	of	stigmatising	lan-
guage	(“the	poor,”	p.	263),	and	substitution	of	assumptions	for	empirical	evidence	(“we	might	assume	that	the	majority	
[of	donations	to	Methodist	societies]	came	from	wealthy	patrons,”	p.	263).	We	do	agree	with	Bailey	et	al.	that,	at	least	in	
principle,	there	ought	to	be	rigour	found	in	collaborations	between	scholars	with	different	metaphysical	positions,	who	
will	be	equipped	and	motivated	to	challenge	each	other's	assumptions	and	sleights	of	hand	–		but	the	nature	of	their	con-
tribution	raises	doubts	as	to	whether	these	benefits	were	realised	in	this	case.

Tacking	back	to	academic	debates	about	positionality	within	and	beyond	human	geography	more	generally,	it	is	nota-
ble	that	they	usually	revolve	around	the	impact	of	unequal	researcher–	participant	power	relations	(Chacko,	2004;	Jones,	
2006)	and/or	(gendered,	ethnic	etc.)	identities	on	the	situated	and	partial	process	of	knowledge	production	(Allen,	2005).	
Particular	attention	has	been	devoted	to	the	extent	to	which	an	individual's	positionality	confers	them	with	“insider”	or	
“outsider”	status	(Mullings,	1999),	albeit	that	it	has	long	been	accepted	that	the	crude	application	of	this	dualism	fails	
to	reflect	positions	that	are	in	reality	much	more	complex	and	fluid	(Gold,	2002;	Herod,	1999).	It	is	also	widely	acknowl-
edged	that	insider	and	outsider	status	each	present	both	advantages	and	disadvantages	with	regard	to	issues	such	as	ease	
of	access	to	participants,	ability	to	“truly	understand”	their	accounts,	neutrality	versus	bias,	and	so	on	(Muhammed	et	al.,	
2015).

The	increase	in	attention	to	positionality	has	been	broadly	welcomed	given	the	challenge	it	presents	to	hegemonic	
neo-	positivist	empiricism,	with	all	its	canons	of	impartiality	and	objectivist	neutrality	(Moser,	2008;	Sanghera	&	Thapar-	
Bjorkert,	2008).	The	“rigour”	of	reflexive	positionality	assessments	and	extent	to	which	these	are	“written	into”	research	
outputs	 varies	 considerably,	 however.	 As	 Kohl	 and	 McCutcheon	 (2015)	 note,	 for	 some	 researchers	 an	 assessment	 of	
positionality	amounts	to	little	more	than	a	tokenistic	ticking	off	from	a	“laundry	list”	of	key	identifiers;	for	others	it	in-
volves	more	complex	and	nuanced	engagement	with	positionality	via	self-	reflexive	introspection.	Many	scholars	devote	
extensive	 text	 to	 the	 issue	on	grounds	 that	doing	 so	enables	audiences	 to	assess	a	 study's	 credibility	or	“trustworthi-
ness”	more	effectively	(Cousin,	2010;	Gunasekara,	2007).	Others	argue	that	public	professions	of	allegiance	to	specific	
identity-	categories	are	misguided,	and	potentially	misleading,	given	their	inadequacy	in	conveying	the	influence	of	the	
complexity	of	researchers’	personal	and	professional	lives	and	risks	associated	with	“stereotyping”	oneself	and/or	others	
(Robertson,	2002).

In	this	vein,	while	sympathetic	toward	what	she	deemed	commendable	intent	on	the	part	of	many	feminist	geogra-
phers,	Kobayashi	famously	bemoaned	her	“dis-	ease”	over	the	reflexive	turn	in	human	geography	and	mounting	conviction	
that	public	acknowledgements	of	positionality	sometimes	represented	little	more	than	“a	privileged	and	self-	indulgent	
focus	on	the	self”	(2003,	pp.	347–	348).	Similarly,	when	reviewing	developments	in	qualitative	research	methodologies	
more	generally,	Cousin	opined	that:

Some	of	the	reflexive	accounts	[problematising	positionality]	…	offer	a	kind	of	"positional	piety"	on	which	ei-
ther	moral	authority	is	claimed	through	an	affinity	with	subjects	(such	as	working-	class	woman)	or	through	
a	confessional	declaration	of	difference	and	relative	privilege	(such	as	white	middle-	class	man).	(2010,	p.	9)

We	are	equally	unconvinced	of	the	(so	often	presumed)	merit	of	public	proclamations	regarding	sociodemographic	as-
pects	of	positionality,	for	two	main	reasons.	First,	we	question	the	relevance	or	utility	of	such	pronouncements	given	that	
shared	characteristics	do	not	somehow	automatically	confer	privileged	access	to	knowledge	(see	above).	On	a	related	point,	
power	differentials	between	“researcher	and	researched”	are	rarely	as	uni-	directional	as	is	often	assumed,	and	one	should	
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not	underestimate	the	influence	of	research	skills	in	mitigating	the	negative	effects	of	these	where	they	do	exist.	Second,	
we	are	uncomfortable	with	what	can	sometimes	appear	to	be	little	more	than	solipsistic	self-	indulgence	on	the	part	of	posi-
tionalists.	We	remain	mindful	of	the	differing	ways	and	extents	to	which	our	own	sociodemographic	attributes2	–		and	other	
important	factors	such	as	our	biographical	histories,	individual	personalities,	research	training,	and	experience,	among	other	
things	–		shape	the	design,	conduct,	dissemination,	and	reception	of	our	research.	But	we	do	not	believe	that	public	musings	
about	such	attributes	alone	can	offer	audiences	an	effective	barometer	with	which	to	gauge	the	credibility	of	our	(or	indeed	
anybody	else's)	work.

We	do	however	consider	there	to	be	substantial	merit	in	public	articulations	of	the	methodological,	normative,	and	
philosophical	 orientation	 of	 research	 –		 that	 is,	 the	 influence	 of	 moral	 and	 political	 “values,”	 and	 ontological	 stance,	
in	 shaping	 social	 research	 design,	 conduct,	 and	 researcher	 “objectivity”	 –		 about	 which	 there	 exists	 a	 largely	 parallel	
literature	(Nagel,	1986;	Weber,	1949).	To	our	mind,	this	offers	audiences	a	much	more	effective	means	of	assessing	the	
credibility	or	trustworthiness	of	research.	We	are	by	no	means	the	first	to	advocate	greater	attention	to	values	in	human	
geography,	with	both	Cloke	(2002)	and	Pacione	(1999)	for	example	calling	for	greater	normative	reflexivity,	whereby	the	
moral	and/or	philosophical	propositions	underlying	research	are	critically	reflected	on	and	made	explicit	by	researchers.	
Similarly,	Williams	(2017)	urges	scholars	to	reflect	on	the	way	political	and	moral	standpoints	shape	the	subjects	and	
spaces	of	study,	assumptions	made	about	participant	“vulnerability,”	and	the	ways	in	which	these	influence	the	ethics	of	
engagement	in	the	field.	Despite	such	exhortations,	geographers	conducting	empirical	studies	rarely	provide	an	account	
of	their	personal	values	in	published	outputs	(although	see	Cloke	(2002)	for	an	important	exception)	or	bring	them	to-
gether	with	a	consideration	of	sociodemographic	or	other	aspects	of	positionality.

In	the	interests	of	transparency,	we	should	clarify	that	our	ontology	is	critical	realist	in	orientation,	meaning	that	we	
take	the	view	that	social	structures	(both	religious	and	secular)	are	“relatively	enduring,”	have	“real”	(even	if	hidden)	
causal	powers,	and	that	the	“agents	in	focus”	in	social	science	research	do	not	have	complete	knowledge	of	the	forces	
that	shape	their	 lives	(Sayer,	2000).	Our	methodological	orientation	is	essentially	Weberian	in	nature,	 in	that	we	rec-
ognise	that	values	inevitably	inform	researchers’	choice	of	subject	area	and	the	uses	they	make	of	findings	(that	is,	the	
initial	and	final	stages	of	research	are	 inherently	“value-	relevant”),	but	 that	 it	 is	appropriate	 for	social	researchers	 to	
seek	to	be	“value-	neutral”	during	the	actual	conduct	of	research	(Weber,	1949).	This	is	not	easy,	however,	for	as	Nagel	
famously	points	out,	there	is	no	“view	from	nowhere”	because	“since	we	are	who	we	are,	we	can't	get	outside	of	ourselves	
completely”	(1986,	p.	6).	Nagel	goes	on	to	argue	that	this	does	not	vitiate	the	pursuit	of	objectivity;	on	the	contrary,	it	is	
incumbent	on	researchers	to	try	to	bring	their	beliefs,	values,	and	attitudes	under	the	influence	of	as	“detached”	and	“im-
personal”	a	standpoint	as	possible.	He	thus	follows	Weber	in	calling	for	social	scientists	to	“suspend”	value	judgements	
insofar	as	possible	during	the	research	process.

Williams	and	May	explain	 that	 in	 this	sense	value-	neutrality	“involves	not	 taking	sides	with	 those	we	 investigate,	
despite	the	existence	of	our	own	value	positions”	(1996,	p.	116).	Ryan	describes	how	this	approach	can	be	implemented,	
practically,	as	follows:

We	cannot	describe	the	world	independently	of	all	assumptions,	and	if	this	were	to	be	required	for	objectiv-
ity,	then	we	should	indeed	be	unable	to	achieve	it;	but	we	can	certainly	describe	the	world	independently	of	
any	particular	assumptions	we	wish	to	question.	(1970,	p.	237;	emphasis	in	original)

Against	this	backdrop,	we	offer	personal	reflections	below	on	the	issues	of	values	and	metaphysical	positionality,	with	the	
aim	of	contributing	constructively	to	academic	debate	about	the	conduct	of	social	research	given	our	experience	suggesting	
that	they	are	important,	yet	relatively	neglected,	considerations.	But	let	us	first	introduce	the	study	that	prompted	these	re-
flections	by	providing	a	brief	overview	of	its	aims	and	methods.

3 	 | 	 INVESTIGATING THE ROLE OF FAITH- BASED ORGANISATIONS

The	provision	of	services	to	homeless	people	has	been	one	of	the	longest-	standing	means	by	which	faith	communities	
have	attempted	to	improve	societal	welfare	(Stewart,	1975)	and	Faith	Based	Organisation	(FBO)	involvement	in	policy	
interventions	has	been	welcomed	by	central	government	in	the	UK	in	recent	years	(Jochum	et	al.,	2007;	ODPM,	2006).	
Yet,	the	question	of	whether,	and	if	so	in	what	ways,	faith-	based	provision	differs	from	secular	equivalents	has	not	been	
systematically	examined,	with	the	 lack	of	attention	given	to	service-	user	perspectives	on	this	 issue	being	particularly	
striking.	Also	of	note	have	been	a	number	of	assertions	in	USA	literature	that	faith-	based	services	offer	something	very	
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distinctive	from,	and	allegedly	“better”	than,	secular	equivalents:	claims	that	are,	in	the	view	of	several	academics,	based	
more	on	conjecture	and	anecdote	than	demonstrable	evidence	(Ferguson	et	al.,	2007;	Grettenberger	et	al.,	2006;	Johnson	
et	al.,	2002;	Roberts-	DeGennaro	&	Fogel,	2007;	Smith	et	al.,	2004).

This	study	sought	to	redress	this	gap	in	the	evidence	base	in	the	UK	context	by	pursuing	three	avenues	of	enquiry.	
First,	it	aimed	to	identify	similarities	and	differences	in	the	ethos	of	FBOs	(with	a	range	of	religious	affiliations)	and	sec-
ular	voluntary	agencies	offering	services	for	homeless	people,	and	to	explore	how	these	shaped	the	nature	of	services	“on	
the	ground.”	Second,	it	assessed	the	ramifications	of	the	changing	governance	(“professionalisation”)	of	the	homeless	
sector	for	FBOs.	Third,	it	examined	what,	if	any,	difference	a	faith	affiliation	makes	to	service-	user	experiences.	A	broad	
definition	of	homelessness	was	employed,	to	include	not	just	rough	sleepers	but	also	people	resident	in	hostels,	living	
in	squats,	or	staying	with	friends	or	relatives	because	they	had	no	home	of	their	own	(more	commonly	known	as	“sofa	
surfing”).

A	range	of	qualitative	methods	were	used.	Initially,	a	review	of	literature	and	service	databases	assessed	the	scale	and	
nature	of	FBO	provision	for	homeless	people	across	the	UK.	This	informed	the	selection	of	two	case	study	cities,	London	
and	Manchester,	within	which	intensive	empirical	fieldwork	was	conducted.	These	sites	were	selected	in	part	because	
of	their	extensive	network	of	relevant	services	but	also	their	larger	than	average	ethnic	minority	populations,	so	as	to	
maximise	the	likelihood	of	encountering	projects	operated	by	minority	faith	groups.	Services	were	purposively	sampled	
within	each	city	so	as	to	include	a	range	of	service	types	and	organisational	affiliations.	The	25	agencies	recruited	(16	in	
London	and	nine	in	Manchester)	included	both	large	“professionalised”	organisations	and	smaller	less	formalised	(and	
typically	volunteer-	run)	groups.	They	provided	a	mix	of	hostels,	night	shelters,	day	centres,	soup	kitchens,	and	soup	runs.

Of	the	participating	agencies,	eight	were	identified	as	secular	and	17	as	faith-	based,	the	latter	consisting	of	a	range	
of	religious	affiliations,	including	Christian	(of	various	denominations),	Hare	Krishna,	Hindu,	Muslim,	and	Sikh.	Given	
complexities	associated	with	FBOs’	outward	(public)	and/or	internal	expressions	of	faith	affiliation	(Johnsen,	2014),	clas-
sification	of	services	as	“faith-	based”	or	“secular,”	and	assessment	of	their	degree	of	“coupling”	to	faith	(Smith	&	Sosin,	
2001),	was	conducted	in	liaison	with	project	managers	during	interviews.

Across	the	case	study	services,	semi-	structured	in-	depth	face-	to-	face	interviews	were	conducted	with:	30	project	man-
agers;	35	frontline	staff	(22	of	whom	were	paid	professionals	and	13	volunteers);	and	seven	key	informants,	such	as	repre-
sentatives	of	local	authorities,	local	religious	or	multi-	faith	fora,	and	places	of	worship.	In	addition,	a	total	of	73 homeless	
people	with	experience	of	using	faith-	based	and/or	secular	welfare	services	took	part	in	focus	groups	or	a	one-	to-	one	
interview.	Ten	further	in-	depth	interviews	were	conducted	with	national	stakeholders,	including	representatives	of	cen-
tral	government,	umbrella	bodies,	and	faith-	based	welfare	providers.	Interviews	were	recorded	with	the	permission	of	
interviewees	and	transcripts	analysed	thematically	with	the	aid	of	NVivo	software.

4 	 | 	 DISCUSSING FAITH WITH VULNERABLE PEOPLE

While	homeless	people	are	rarely	as	difficult	to	“access”	or	as	unresponsive	participants	as	often	assumed	by	academics	
who	have	not	worked	with	them	before,	many	are	in	the	midst	of	crisis	situations,	such	as	having	just	experienced	a	rela-
tionship	breakdown	with	an	intimate	partner,	fled	the	parental	home	due	to	the	threat	or	experience	of	violence,	or	been	
released	from	prison	with	nowhere	to	go,	to	name	but	a	few	examples	of	common	“triggers”	for	homelessness	(Bramley	&	
Fitzpatrick,	2018).	Street	homeless	people	in	particular	often	have	histories	involving	trauma	caused	by	childhood	abuse	
or	neglect,	or	having	been	a	victim	of	violence	in	adulthood	(Maguire	et	al.,	2009;	Sanders	&	Albanese,	2016;	Theodorou	
&	Johnsen,	2017).	A	notable	proportion	suffer	from	addiction,	poor	mental	health,	or	other	manifestations	of	severe	and	
multiple	disadvantage	(Bramley	et	al.,	2015,	2019;	Sosenko	et	al.,	2020).	Given	such	traumatic	events,	the	potential	for	
interviewees	to	become	distressed	when	talking	about	their	experiences	is	always	present,	even	when	experienced	re-
searchers	exercise	all	due	ethical	integrity,	care,	and	sensitivity.	One	might	therefore	expect	that	bringing	issues	of	faith	
or	religion	into	conversations	with	homeless	people	could,	potentially,	exacerbate	sensitivities.

In	practice,	however,	there	was	little	evidence	of	this:	perhaps	at	least	in	part	because	interviews	with	homeless	people	
explored	opinions	of	services	provided	by	different	types	of	agencies,	not	personal	views	on	faith/religion	per	se.	That	
said,	 some	 did	 volunteer	 information	 about	 their	 experiences	 of	 faith	 and	 its	 importance	 in	 helping	 them	 overcome	
adversity:
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When	I	came	to	faith	I	went	from	here	[holding	hand	near	knees]	to	here	[holding	hand	above	head]	…	It	is	
hard	to	explain,	but	if	you	have	faith	you	will	understand.	To	know	that	someone	believes	in	you,	cares	for	
you,	at	such	a	time	…	(Service	user,	faith-	based	day	centre)

For	others,	a	strong	aversion	to	organised	religion	was	vehemently	articulated:

I	hate	religion.	If	you	look	at	the	history	of	the	world,	religion	has	been	at	the	root	of	most	wars	and	things.	
Religious	people	are	so	judgemental,	and	hypocritical.	They	preach	one	thing	and	then	do	another.	(Service	user,	
faith-	based	day	centre)

Yet,	while	the	homeless	people	interviewed	occupied	a	wide	range	of	metaphysical	positions	and	held	very	different	views	
on	faith,	none	expressed	discomfort	talking	about	their	experiences	of	faith-	based	and	secular	services.	In	fact,	the	vast	ma-
jority	were	relatively	indifferent	regarding	whether	or	not	the	services	they	used	had	a	faith	affiliation	so	long	as	overt	evan-
gelism	was	avoided:

I	didn’t	know	it	was	a	Christian	hostel,	nobody	told	me	that.	But	I	ain’t	really	bothered	…	as	long	as	they	don’t	try	
pushing	it	on	to	me.	(Service	user,	faith-	based	hostel)

When	you’re	homeless	and	you’re	offered	help	you	just	take	the	first	thing	that	comes	along.	So,	no,	I	didn’t	care	
whether	it	was	religious	or	not.	(Service	user,	secular	hostel)

This	indifference	was	based,	for	the	most	part,	on	the	fact	that	many	found	it	difficult	to	discern	tangible	differences	be-
tween	faith-	based	and	secular	services.	The	following	observations	are	illustrative:

There	is	no	religious	aspect	to	it	[day	centre]	from	the	point	of	view	of	people	that	go	there.	They	don’t	even	say	
grace	before	the	meal,	but	it	is	linked	to	[name	of	FBO]	…	There’s	nothing	–		you	wouldn’t	know	that	it	was	any-
thing	to	do	with	the	church	by	going	there.	(Service	user,	faith-	based	day	centre)

Service	user	1:	I	never	even	knew	the	[name	of	church]	soup	run	were	a	religious	organisation	for	about	a	year.
Service	user	2:	That’s	like	the	Sisters	on	a	Thursday	morning,	isn’t	it?	…	They	don’t	even	go	preaching	anything.
Service	user	3:	The	Hindus	…	just	come	up,	they	give	you	the	food,	they	don’t	even	mention	the	word	Hinduism…
Service	user	4:	The	same	with	the	Hare	Krishna.	It	doesn’t	matter	if	you’re	a	Muslim,	a	Jew	or	whatever	…	If	you	
want	to	join,	yeah,	‘You	know	where	you	can	find	us,’	and	that’s	it.	They’re	not	pushing	you	to	become	one	of	
them.	(Service	users,	secular	day	centre)

Only	a	very	small	minority	reported	that	their	wish	to	avoid	hearing	about	or	discussing	religion	had	ever	not	been	re-
spected	by	FBO	staff.	While	explicitly	faith-	related	support	or	activities	were	available	in	all	faith-	based	services,	active	par-
ticipation	in	religious	practices	(e.g.,	worship	services)	was	a	requirement	in	just	one	(entirely	charitably	funded)	project,	
which	was	regarded	as	very	atypical	by	professional	stakeholder	and	service-	user	interviewees	alike.	In	this	regard,	homeless	
interviewees’	accounts	of	their	engagements	with	faith-	based	services	contrasted	markedly	with	reports	regarding	some	faith-	
based	services	overseas,	particularly	in	the	USA,	where	participation	in	activities	such	as	prayer	is	often	compulsory	(see	
e.g.,	Sager	&	Stephens,	2005).	The	stark	differences	between	our	interviewees’	accounts	of	English	faith-	based	homelessness	
services	and	those	of	the	residents	of	the	semi-	monastic	faith-	based	addiction	rehabilitation	centre	which	eschewed	public	
funding	to	maintain	a	distinct	evangelical	modus operandi	documented	by	Williams	are	also	worthy	of	note.

5 	 | 	 THE VALUE- LADEN NATURE OF RESEARCH EXAMINING ETHICAL 
FRAMEWORKS

Service	users’	indifference	or	neutrality	on	matters	of	organisational	faith	orientation	was	not	shared	by	other	stakehold-
ers,	such	as	service	providers	and	commissioners.	The	study	revealed	that	the	key	axis	differentiating	agencies	was	their	
stance	regarding	behavioural	expectations	of	service	users	and	conditionality	of	provision,	which	intertwined	with	faith	
in	a	complex	way.
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As	we	have	demonstrated	in	other	research,	the	UK	homelessness	sector	is	strongly	divided	on	the	question	of	the	
extent	to	which	homeless	people	should	be	encouraged,	or	indeed	“made,”	to	change	aspects	of	their	lives	that	have	a	
negative	effect	on	their	or	others’	wellbeing	(Johnsen	et	al.,	2018,	2021).	There	is	a	substantial	body	of	evidence	indicating	
that	homelessness	has	a	profoundly	negative	impact	on	health	and	is	strongly	associated	with	premature	death	(Aldridge	
et	al.,	2018;	Thomas,	2012).	Moreover,	“survivalist”	crime	and	antisocial	behaviour	associated	with	street	culture	have	
deleterious	impacts	on	the	wider	public,	including	other	members	of	the	homeless	population	(Fitzpatrick	&	Johnsen,	
2009).

Given	recognition	of	these	impacts,	agencies	typically	sit	somewhere	along	a	spectrum	of	approaches,	ranging	be-
tween	very	“non-	interventionist”	and	highly	“interventionist”	poles,	and	implement	varying	degrees	of	social	control	
(Johnsen	et	al.,	2018).	At	the	non-	interventionist	end,	providers	adopt	open-	door	“no	questions	asked”	policies	and	hold	
no	requirement	that	service	users	commit	to	addressing	drug	or	alcohol	problems,	or	moving	away	from	street	life,	for	
example.	At	the	interventionist	end,	providers	insist	that	homeless	people	proactively	engage	with	defined	support	plans	
addressing	issues	such	as	addiction;	failure	to	comply	can	result	in	exclusion.	Matters	of	faith	are	intrinsically	tied	up	
with	such	debates,	because	while	FBOs	can	be	found	across	the	spectrum	of	approaches,	they	tend	to	be	clustered	more	
towards	the	non-	interventionist	end,	while	the	interventionist	pole	is	strongly	dominated	by	secular	providers	(Johnsen,	
2014).	The	following	comments	are	illustrative	of	views	at	either	end	of	this	spectrum:

We	don’t	set	out	to	change	people,	for	two	reasons:	one,	because	we’ve	no	right	to	dictate	to	other	people	how	
they	should	live	their	lives;	and	secondly	on	a	very	practical	level,	it	doesn’t	work	…	You	can’t	give	people	that	
inner	strength	that	they	need	to	fight	their	addictions,	they	have	to	come	to	the	point	themselves	where	they	
decide	"I	want	to	change	my	life."	(Manager,	faith-	based	day	centre)

This	is	a	place	for	change	…	Staying	the	same	is	not	an	option	as	far	as	I’m	concerned,	I’m	very	strict	on	that	
…	If	they’re	not	engaging	then	we’re	all	paid	for	nothing,	and	that’s	not	on	…	I	will	threaten	eviction	if	nec-
essary.	I	don’t	want	to	be	one	of	these	hostels	which	is	just	all	about	harm	minimisation.	I’ve	seen	that	in	the	
past,	it’s	pointless.	(Manager,	secular	hostel)

This	debate,	which	has	had	a	profound	effect	on	relationships	between	service	providers,	 is	 fundamentally	one	about	
differences	in	values.	As	we	have	documented	elsewhere	(Johnsen	et	al.,	2018),	non-	interventionists	argue	that	welfare	re-
sponses	containing	elements	of	force	or	coercion	make	vulnerable	individuals’	lives	worse	by	denying	essential	services	and	
driving	street	culture	activities	“underground,”	where	risks	to	their	safety	are	exacerbated.	In	contrast,	interventionists	con-
tend	that	more	tolerant	approaches	are	not	only	ineffective	but	also	irresponsible	because	they	allow	individuals	to	participate	
in	activities	that	can	have	a	devastating,	and	sometimes	fatal,	impact	on	health	and	wellbeing	(Johnsen	et	al.,	2018).	These	
differences	of	view	were	based	on	what	are	and	are	not	regarded	as	acceptable	trade-	offs	in	terms	of	individual	liberty	and	
welfare,	coupled	with	the	risk	of	negative	consequences	should	interventions	“fail”	(Fitzpatrick	&	Johnsen,	2009;	Johnsen	
et	al.,	2021).	Views	about	such	issues	are	by	their	very	nature	value-	laden,	hence	it	is	impossible	to	discuss	them	without	
“wearing”	one's	moral	codes	publicly.

Exchanges	between	those	with	opposing	stances	can	be	heated,	given	the	depth	of	feeling	with	which	views	are	held	
(Johnsen	et	al.,	2021).	Moreover,	attempts	to	facilitate	debate	are	hampered	by	miscommunication	between	faith-	based	
and	secular	providers,	who	tend	often	(though	not	always)	to	take	opposing	views	on	this	issue.	Some	FBOs,	especially	
less	“professionalised”	ones,	have	a	poor	understanding	of	key	motifs	used	within	government	policy;	equally,	commis-
sioners	 and	 secular	 providers	 frequently	 lack	 “religious	 literacy”	 such	 that	 they	 misinterpret	 faith-	based	 stakeholder	
narratives	 (Baker,	2009).	As	Baker	(2009)	cogently	explains,	 faith	and	non-	faith	actors	often	speak	very	different	 lan-
guages	or,	alternatively,	employ	the	same	terminology	but	perceive	it	to	mean	different	things.	This	can	result	in	“blurred	
encounters”	between	FBOs	and	other	bodies,	sometimes	fuelling	suspicion	regarding	one	another's	motives.

The	position	we	occupied	in	these	debates	was	not	always	comfortable,	not	least	because	some	agencies	attempted	
to	draw	us	onto	their	side	of	the	interventionism	debate	by	asking	us	to	forward	“evidence”	to	support	their	viewpoint.	
This	became	further	complicated	when	they	and	other	participants	enquired	about	our	own	metaphysical	positions	or	
religious	identities,	as	described	below.
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At	the	outset	of	this	study	we	reflected	very	deliberately	on	the	key	value	assumptions	underpinning	the	research,	which	
can	be	summarised	as	pertaining	to	the	following	question:	“Is	FBO	involvement	in	the	provision	of	services	for	homeless	
people	a	good	or	bad	thing?”	It	is	fair	to	say	that,	as	a	person	of	(Christian)	faith,	the	starting	assumption	(and	hope)	of	
one	member	of	the	research	team	(Sarah)	was	that	FBOs	might	offer	something	distinctive	and	that	at	least	on	balance	
the	involvement	of	FBOs	would	do	more	good	than	harm.	The	co-	investigator's	(Suzanne's)	starting	assumption,	as	a	
confirmed	atheist,	was	the	opposite:	that	FBOs	may	well	do	more	harm	than	good.	However,	despite	our	opposed	meta-
physical	stances,	we	both	felt	able	to	suspend	our	assumptions	on	this	key	(and	highly	value-	laden)	empirical	question;	
we	would	not	have	proceeded	with	the	study	otherwise.

Unsurprisingly,	however,	neither	of	us	felt	able	to	suspend	our	judgement	on	the	existence	or	otherwise	of	God(s)	
during	the	conduct	of	the	study:	our	(distinct)	metaphysical	stances	were	non-	negotiable.	In	one	sense	this	was	unprob-
lematic,	for	the	practical	consequences	of	faith-	orientated	welfare	responses	is	an	entirely	separate	matter	from	the	meta-
physical	issue	of	whether	God	exists.	In	other	words,	if	one	or	more	deities	does	exist,	it	is	still	conceivable	that	FBOs	may	
do	more	harm	than	good	in	their	practical	activities;	conversely,	belief	in	the	existence	of	deities	may	be	a	“useful	fiction”	
that	motivates	people	to	carry	out	socially	useful	work	even	if	they	do	not	exist	in	reality.	However,	this	non-	negotiability	
of	metaphysical	stance	did	raise	important	issues	regarding	the	practical	conduct	of	the	research,	on	which	we	came	to	
different	conclusions	with	respect	to	our	own	personal	involvement.

This	related	in	part	to	the	very	interesting	question	of	whether,	and	if	so	in	what	circumstances,	it	is	appropriate	to	“re-
veal”	one's	metaphysical	position	to	participants.	In	this	regard,	Sarah	employed	the	same	approach	toward	identifying	
herself	as	a	person	of	faith	that	she	does	in	day-	to-	day	life	generally:	that	being	(rightly	or	wrongly)	to	not	mention	it	at	
all	unless	asked	quite	directly	about	it.	Exceptions	to	this	were	only	made	during	a	very	small	number	of	interviews	when	
she	felt	it	appropriate	to	do	so	on	ethical	grounds,	in	order	to	assuage	interviewees’	apparent	fears	of	being	"judged"	for	
their	beliefs	and/or	anxieties	about	their	(in)ability	to	express	themselves	without	using	religious	parlance.	The	following	
dialogue	with	a	volunteer	is	a	pertinent	example:

Interviewee:	It’s	so	hard	to	explain	why	I	do	what	I	do,	you	know?	I	do	it	because	of	my	beliefs,	but	I	don’t	
want	to	go	sounding	all	weirdly	religious,	you	know?	It’s…	I…	[Prolonged	pause]
Interviewer:	Would	it	help	if	I	told	you	I’m	a	Christian	too?
Interviewee:	Yes!	[Laughter]	Oh	yes.	So	you	won’t	think	I’m	a	religious	freak	when	I	say	I	do	it	because	Jesus	
said	"What	you	do	unto	the	least	of	these	my	brethren	you	do	unto	me?"
Interviewer:	[Laughter]	No.	(Volunteer,	faith-	based	soup	run)

That	said,	Sarah's	decision	to	otherwise	not	disclose	her	faith,	while	feeling	intuitively	like	the	“right”	approach	to	take	
when	interacting	with	both	participants	with	and	without	faith	given	its	consonance	with	her	“real”	everyday	self,	was	not	
unproblematic.	Several	service	providers	asked	whether	she	had	a	faith	after	(or	during)	interviews,	which	is	not	surprising	
given	the	subject	matter	and	that	she	asked	toward	the	end	of	interviews	whether	they	had	a	faith	if	the	subject	had	not	
already	come	up	(which	it	had	in	almost	all	cases).	On	hearing	her	response,	some	participants,	including	government	rep-
resentatives,	commented	that	her	faith	must	be	an	asset	given	her	presumed	literacy	in	both	religious	and	policy	parlance	
and	therefore	ability	to	lend	greater	clarity	to	the	“blurred	encounters”	(Baker,	2009)	spoken	of	above.	A	few	others,	however,	
were	embarrassed	and,	concerned	that	they	may	have	offended	her,	apologised	for	having	expressed	negative	views	regarding	
people	of	faith	or	religious	institutions	earlier	during	the	interview.	(In	each	case	Sarah	assured	them	that	of	course	they	had	
not	offended	her;	we	would	hardly	ask	these	questions	if	unprepared	for	such	responses).	Rather	more	awkwardly,	some	FBO	
representatives	assumed	that	Sarah	would,	by	virtue	of	her	faith,	be	on	“their	side”	of	the	interventionism	debate,	that	is,	that	
she	too	would	support	non-	interventionist	approaches.

Being	a	committed	atheist	generated	some	rather	different,	but	no	less	problematic,	dilemmas	for	Suzanne.	For	exam-
ple,	the	exchange	reproduced	above	would	have	been	far	more	difficult	for	Suzanne	than	for	Sarah,	as	Suzanne	would	
have	felt	unable	to	“take	seriously”	a	proclamation	of	faith	as	a	reasoned	or	reasonable	motivation	for	action.	She	would	
indeed	have	struggled	to	disguise	her	personal	conviction	that	it	is	rooted	in	a	belief	that	is	demonstrably	false	and	non-
sensical,	or	“deluded”	in	the	terms	of	Harvey	in	Bailey	et	al.	(2009).	In	fact,	reflecting	on	both	the	methodological	and	
ethical	difficulties	that	such	encounters	would	create	in	a	research	project	involving	many	people	of	faith,	with	issues	of	
faith	to	the	fore,	Suzanne	took	the	decision	that	it	would	be	inappropriate	to	have	direct	contact	with	participants	and	
so	did	not	undertake	any	of	the	fieldwork.	She	did,	however,	feel	able	to	be	involved	in	the	analytical	processes,	as	these	
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pertained	to	questions	focusing	on	the	potential	“benefits”	or	“harmfulness”	of	FBOs,	on	which	she	felt	able	to	suspend	
judgement,	rather	than	the	“truth”	or	“falsity”	of	their	metaphysical	stances,	on	which	she	did	not.

Such	dilemmas	suggest	that	metaphysical	positions	may	indeed	be	of	a	different	order	to	other	“values”	social	scien-
tists	bring	to	the	research	process.	They	are	arguably	more	profound,	non-	negotiable,	and	very	difficult	(if	not	impossible)	
to	“suspend.”	In	this	sense,	metaphysical	positions	may	be	more	akin	to	other	more	commonly	documented	aspects	of	
positionality,	such	as	age	or	ethnicity	which	are	“ascribed	characteristics”	(which	cannot	be	altered),	rather	than	value	
judgements	in	social	and	political	matters	which	are	more	malleable	and	often	change	over	a	person's	life	course.	A	per-
son's	metaphysical	position	may	of	course	change	during	their	life	course	–		if	they	“lose”	or	“find”	faith,	for	example	–		but	
this	tends	to	be	experienced	as	a	profoundly	life-	changing	event	rather	than	something	that	can	easily	and	temporarily	be	
“suspended.”	On	the	other	hand,	metaphysical	position	is	clearly	a	belief	system	and	in	this	sense	is	more	like	a	personal	
value	base	than	a	given	set	of	ascribed	or	achieved	characteristics.	Metaphysical	position	should	thus	perhaps	be	treated	
as	a	sui generis	aspect	of	positionality,	which	fits	into	none	of	the	existing	categories	and	requires	separate	analysis	with	
respect	to	its	ethical	and	practical	implications.

The	uniqueness	of	metaphysical	position	is	reinforced	by	the	exceptionally	strong	reactions	that	revealing	one's	meta-
physical	position	can	provoke	from	research	participants	and	audiences.	Regardless	of	a	researcher's	ability	or	otherwise	
to	suspend	their	value	judgements	during	the	research	process,	once	“outed”	as	a	person	with	or	without	a	faith	other	
people	tend	to	make	assumptions	about	wider	identity	and/or	values	that	can	be	quite	mistaken.	For	example,	there	may	
be	an	assumption	that	people	of	faith	will	in	all	instances	hold	socially	conservative	political	views	or	that	they	cannot	be	
“reasoned”	with	(Harris,	2006;	Horne	&	Robertson,	2010);	so	too	that	commitment	to	religiously	oriented	value	systems	
are	a	form	of	intellectual	weakness	(Clark	&	Sleeman,	1991).	While	the	latter	assumption	regarding	the	apparent	“irra-
tionality”	of	people	of	faith	is	rendered	at	least	partly	understandable	by	the	emphasis	on	“faith”	over	“reason”	(or	as	an	
alternative	to	“reason”)	on	the	part	of	at	least	some	theists	(Bailey	et	al.,	2009;	Furbey,	2009),	its	pejorative	overtones	can	
render	mutually	respectful	discussion	highly	problematic.	This	is	a	particularly	difficult	issue	for	scholars	who	have	faith,	
as	some	audiences	may	assume	that	their	research	findings	will	be	biased	or	“tainted”	by	irrationality,	and	thus	dismiss	
them	out	of	hand.

These	 issues	are	of	course	 further	complicated	when	one	 looks	beyond	 the	 fundamental	metaphysical	distinction	
between	theists	and	atheists,	that	is,	when	the	heterogeneity	and	fluidity	of	specific	religious	or	denominational	identi-
ties	and/or	faith-	related	practices	are	taken	into	account.	Within	any	single	Christian	denomination	for	example	will	be	
adherents	wedded,	to	varying	extents,	to	a	range	of	(sometimes	conflicting)	doctrinal	interpretations	and/or	theo-	politics.	
Further	to	this,	the	individual	spiritual	journeys	and/or	degree	of	commitment	to	religious	practices	of	few	(if	any)	peo-
ple	of	faith	could	legitimately	be	described	as	“static,”	regardless	of	their	religious	affiliation.	Typically,	the	strength	and/
or	expression	of	an	individual's	faith	will	wax	and	wane	over	the	life-	course,	and	formal	or	informal	affiliations	with	
religious	organisations	can	in	some	cases	change	temporarily	or	permanently	(Johnstone,	2013;	Mughal	&	Saleem,	2018).

The	variable	“visibility”	or	expression	of	(some)	religious	affiliations,	influenced	via	dress	or	adornment	such	as	the	
wearing	of	a	hijab,	turban,	or	crucifix	for	example,	adds	yet	another	layer	of	complexity.	Sarah,	for	example,	very	rarely	
wears	anything	that	would	mark	her	out	as	a	person	of	Christian	faith,	but	even	if	she	did	that	would	offer	little	indica-
tion	as	to	the	nature	of	her	faith	or	her	commitment	to	religious	practices	at	any	particular	point	in	time.	Similarly,	the	
wearing	of	some	forms	of	religious	clothing	by	members	of	other	faith	communities	can	indicate	things	such	as	pride	in	
ethno-	cultural	identity	or	resistance	to	constructions	of	beauty	that	demand	exposure	of	the	body,	for	example,	as	much	
as	or	more	than	they	do	religiosity	per se	(Lewis,	2015;	Siraj,	2011).

Clearly,	religious	identity,	religious	affiliation,	and	religiosity	–		regardless	of	their	visibility	or	otherwise	to	external	
observers	–		all	matter	profoundly	once	one	moves	beyond	the	fundamental	metaphysical	theist/atheist	distinction	that	
has	formed	the	core	focus	of	this	paper.	The	impact	of,	and	continuities	and	discontinuities	between,	specific	theistic	tra-
ditions	and	individual	spiritualities	are	arguably	valuable	subjects	for	further	study	in	this	realm.	Researchers	exploring	
such	nuances,	and	indeed	metaphysical	or	other	forms	of	positionality	more	generally,	should	nevertheless	take	care	to	
ensure	that	any	such	reflexive	enterprise	enhances	rather	than	detracts	from	the	broader	goals	of	their	research.	On	this	
point	Kobayashi	(2003)	famously	purported	that	reflexivity	has	no	meaning	if	it	is	not	connected	to	a	larger	agenda.	While	
not	denigrating	reflexive	introspection,	she	emphasises	that	there	are	limits	to	the	usefulness	of	public	reflexivity	in	both	
encouraging	analytic	exchanges	with	other	scholars	and	advancing	an	activist	agenda	that	might	improve	the	world.	We	
concur	that	social	researchers	are	wise	to	remain	mindful	of	this,	and	also	that	we	should	all	“think	carefully	about	the	
extent	to	which	our	reflexive	moments	need	to	be	shared	with	the	world	to	make	our	points”	(Kobayashi,	2003,	p.	348).
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In	conclusion,	the	study	of	FBO	involvement	in	homelessness	provision	contributes	to	methodological	debates	in	a	num-
ber	of	helpful	ways.	In	practical	terms,	it	indicates	that	research	exploring	issues	as	inherently	value	laden	as	the	moral	
frameworks	underpinning	welfare	approaches	is	likely	to	encounter	great	intensity	of	feeling	among	participants,	some	
of	whom	may	have	strongly	opposing	views.	When	these	views	divide	at	least	in	part	along	theist/atheist	lines,	a	further	
layer	of	complexity	and	sensitivity	is	introduced	to	what	are	already	highly	charged	discourses.	Conducting	research	in	
the	context	of	such	complex	relationships	requires	substantial	diplomacy	and	discretion,	which	is	aided	by	“literacy”	in	
relevant	religious	and	policy	discourses.

While	scholars	within	the	geographies	of	religion	subdiscipline	have	previously	flagged	issues	associated	with	diver-
gent	(or	sometimes	similar)	faith	identities	between	researchers	and	research	participants,	we	hope	to	have	made	a	fresh	
contribution	to	these	debates	in	four	key	ways.	First,	while	existing	papers	allude	to	the	impact	of	metaphysical	posi-
tionality	on	research	processes,	this	is	usually	done	in	passing	without	detailed	consideration	of	the	deeper	implications,	
with	Bailey	et	al.	(2009)	standing	as	the	main	and,	as	we	have	argued	above,	problematic,	exception.	Second,	almost	all	
of	this	existing	literature	focuses	on	the	specificities	of	different	religious	identities	and	affiliations	–		fluid,	nuanced,	and	
evolving	as	these	are	generally	acknowledged	to	be	–		rather	than	the	more	fundamental	(and	often	more	enduring)	meta-
physical	divide	between	belief	and	non-	belief	that	we	have	sought	to	foreground.	Third,	rather	than	making	the	case	for	
“more”	attention	to	researcher	positionality,	we	have	argued	for	a	proportionate	and	rebalanced	reflexivity	that	focuses	
less	on	socio-	demographic	profiling	and	more	on	normative	and	philosophical	orientation,	including	with	respect	to	re-
ligious	and,	especially,	metaphysical	conviction.	Fourth,	and	most	importantly,	we	have	made	the	case	that	metaphysical	
orientation	should	be	understood	as	a	sui generis	aspect	of	positionality,	which	fits	into	none	of	the	existing	categories	
and	requires	separate	analysis	with	respect	to	its	ethical	and	practical	implications.	On	this,	our	experiences	suggest	that	
metaphysical	position,	as	theist	or	atheist,	may	be	a	“special	case”	of	such	profound	and	value-	loaded	positionality	that	it	
is	even	more	challenging	to	deal	with	than	the	traditional	social	or	identity	categories	and	value	systems	that	have	been	
the	focus	of	academic	attention	to	date.	We	would	argue	that	it	is	this	(hitherto	unacknowledged)	sui generis	status	that	
makes	the	task	of	being	reflexive	about	metaphysical	stance	rather	more	“difficult”	than	is	true	of	other	aspects	of	posi-
tionality,	in	the	manner	alluded	to	by	Maddrell	(2009).

This	paper	thus	attempts	to	build	on,	but	also	to	challenge,	the	work	of	a	handful	of	scholars	who	have	implicitly	or	ex-
plicitly	highlighted	the	potential	influence	that	religious	belief	and/or	identity	can	have	on	the	research	dynamic	and	as-
sociated	ethics.	We	offer	this	contribution	as	a	provocation	in	the	hope	of	fuelling	further	debate	regarding	this	sensitive	
yet	vital	issue.	Any	such	endeavour	will	almost	certainly	induce	(potentially	difficult	and	uncomfortable	even	if	amiable)	
disagreements	and	concessions	of	the	ilk	related	by	Bailey	et	al.	(2009).	The	research	will	however	be	all	the	richer	for	it.
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ENDNOTES
	1	 The	Witness	Cairn	is	a	place	of	Christian	pilgrimage	and	memorialisation	on	the	Isle	of	Whithorn.

	2	 If	only	because	the	absence	of	reference	to	the	usual	sociodemographic	identifiers	might	seem	odd	in	a	paper	about	positionality,	we	can	
note	that	we	are:	White	(in	Sarah's	case	New	Zealander,	and	in	Suzanne's	Scottish),	middle-	aged,	able-	bodied/minded,	heterosexual	women.	
Our	class	affiliations	are	rather	more	difficult	to	convey	in	any	simple	label,	given	that	we	have	both	been	on	so-	called	‘upwardly	mobile’	
trajectories	from	(very	different)	working-	class	backgrounds.
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